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and no one can conceive of the joy

which filled our souls at the time we
heard him pray for us unto the

Father." (3 Ne. 17:15-17.)

Then of a subsequent prayer the

scriptural account says: "And tongue

cannot speak the words which he

prayed, neither can be written by man
the words which he prayed.

"And the multitude did hear and
do bear record; and their hearts

were open and they did understand

in their hearts the words which he

prayed.

"Nevertheless, so great and marvel-

ous were the words which he prayed

that they cannot be written, neither

can they be uttered by man." (3 Ne.

19:32-34.)

Religion through revelation

Religion comes from God by

revelation and deals with spiritual

things; and unless and until a man
has received revelation, he has not

received religion, and he is not

on the path leading to salvation in

our Father's kingdom.

I bear testimony of these things

because I have received revelation

—

revelation which tells me (among
other things) that Jesus Christ is

the Son of God; that Joseph Smith is

a prophet, through whom the knowl-
edge of Christ and of salvation has

been restored for this day; and that

The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-

day Saints is in literal reality the

kingdom of God on earth. And of

these things I do testify, in the name
of the Lord Jesus Christ. Amen.

President N. Eldon Tanner

Elder Bruce R. McConkie of the

First Council of Seventy has just

spoken to us.

The congregation will please stand

and join with the choir in singing

"How Firm a Foundation."

After the singing. Elder Hartman
Rector, Jr. of the First Council of

Seventy will address us.

The congregation sang the hymn,
'How Firm a Foundation."

President Tanner

Elder Hartman Rector, Jr., of the

First Council of Seventy will now ad-

dress us. He will be followed by
Elder Loren C. Durm of the First

Council of Seventy.

Elder Hartman Rector, Jr.

Of the First Council of the Seventy

Some years ago while I was serving

in the navy and was away from home,
a very prominent and well-to-do

farmer died in my home neighbor-

hood. Upon my return I was talking

with my cousin about the estate of the

deceased, and I asked the inevitable

question, "How much did he leave?"

My cousin said, "He left it all; he

didn't take any of it with him."

That struck me as being a great

truth that very, very few men seem
ever to comprehend. Certainly many

of us act as though we are going to

take it all with us when we go; of

course, we are not. In terms of ma-
terial things, each of us leaves it all.

In the words of Paul to Timothy,

"For we brought nothing into this

world, and it is certain we can carry

nothing out." (1 Tim. 6:17.)

Knowledge and intelligence go

with us

Well, isn't there anything good we
can take with us when we go, we
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may ask? The Prophet Joseph Smith

taught that the knowledge and intel-

ligence gained here in this life would
go with us when we leave.

"And if a person gains more
knowledge and intelligence in this

life through his diligence and obe-

dience than another, he will have so

much the advantage in the world to

come.

"There is a law, irrevocably de-

creed in heaven before the founda-

tions of this world, upon which all

blessings are predicated

—

"And when we obtain any bless-

ing from God, it is by obedience to

that law upon which it is predicated."

(D&C 130:19-21.)

Pursuit of light and truth

This being true, then it would
seem that we all should place the pur-

suit of light and truth, or intelligence,

uppermost in our selection of goals,

since we may have them eternally.

We must seek after enlightenment.

Since "the glory of God is intelli-

gence" (D&C 93:36), if we would be

like our Heavenly Father, our course

is fixed.

Ignorance expensive

Ignorance is expensive; in fact, it

is the most expensive commodity we
know anything about. Certainly we
make many mistakes through igno-

rance. If it is a violation of a com-
mandment of God which we have

never received and thus do not know,

then the Lord does not hold us guilty

of the sin. ".
. . to him that knoweth

to do good, and doeth it not, to him
it is sin." (Jas. 4:17.) And in Paul's

words, ".
. . where no law is, there is

no transgression." (Rom. 4:15.) But

even though we may not be guilty of

the sin because of our ignorance, nei-

ther can we receive the blessing,

which is predicated on obedience,

without rendering obedience to that

law. Therefore, we are denied the

blessing through our ignorance. If it

is a traffic law we have violated
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through ignorance, the penalty as-

sessed us is exactly the same as if we
had known. Also, if we stick a finger

in an electric light socket, we will re-

ceive the same shock, irrespective of

our knowledge of electricity. 1 repeat,

ignorance is expensive. Particularly

is this true since the Lord has decreed,

"It is impossible for a man to be saved

in ignorance." (D&C 131:6.) For surely

no man is truly enlightened unless he

knows the Lord.

Slow to learn

Why is it we are so slow to learn,

to receive the light? Is it because the

Lord is slow to speak or doesn't want

to be bothered? Not according to his

word to James wherein he says he

"giveth to all men liberally, and up-

braideth not. . .
." (Jas. 1:5.)

Then the real problem is in that

we receive not the light! ".
. . and here

is the condemnation of man," saith

the Lord; "because that which was
from the beginning is plainly mani-

fest unto them, and they receive not

the light.

"And every man whose spirit re-

ceiveth not the light is under con-

demnation." (D&C 93:31-32.)

Not willing to receive light

But why do we receive not the

light? The Lord tells us why over and
over again in the scriptures. Simply

stated, the reason we do not learn is

because we are not in condition to

learn. We are not in condition to re-

ceive the light because we are not

willing to receive it. We just plain don't

want it. Now most of us would vio-

lently disagree with this statement, 1

am sure. Of course we want light and

learning from God, our Heavenly
Father. Still, the words of the Lord are

true. In speaking of those who would
be resurrected from the dead but

would not receive a degree of glory,

he said:

"And they who remain shall also

be quickened; nevertheless, they shall

return again to their own place, to
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enjoy that which they are willing to

receive, because they were not willing

to enjoy that which they might have

received.

"For what doth it profit a man if a

gift is bestowed upon him, and he re-

ceive not the gift? Behold, he rejoices

not in that which is given unto him,

neither rejoices in him who is the

giver of the gift." (D&C 88:32-33.)

Fault in ourselves

Then Cassius's words to Brutus in

Shakespeare's Julius Caesar apply

equally to us. "The fault, dear Brutus,

is not in our stars. But in ourselves,

that we are underlings." We must
look to ourselves for the reason for

our ignorance.

We are prone to say that we are

waiting on the Lord to receive light

and truth when, as a matter of fact,

the Lord is waiting on us—waiting for

us to get into condition so he can re-

veal the light we seek and so desper-

ately need.

The Lord has well stated our plight.

"And this is the condemnation, that

light is come into the world, and men
[love] darkness rather than light, be-

cause their deeds [are] evil." (John

3:19.) I repeat: "because their deeds

[are] evil."

Light through the Holy Ghost

Revelation, light, and knowledge

come through the power of the Holy
Ghost. The words of the Master as re-

corded in John are expressive. "But

the Comforter, which is the Holy
Ghost, whom the Father will send in

my name, he shall teach you all

things, and bring all things to your

remembrance, whatsoever I have said

unto you." (John 14:26.) And again,

".
. . he [the Holy Ghost] will guide

you into all truth . . . and [shall

show] you things to come." (John

16:13.) In fact, we can neither teach

nor learn gospel truths without the

Holy Ghost. In this day the Lord has

reconfirmed this great truth in these

words:

"Therefore, why is it that ye can-

not understand and know, that he

that receiveth the word by the Spirit

of truth receiveth it as it is preached

by the Spirit of truth?

"Wherefore, he that preacheth and

he that receiveth, understand one
another, and both are edified and re-

joice together.

"And that which doth not edify

is not of God, and is darkness.

"That which is of God is light; and
he that receiveth light, and continueth

in God, receiveth more light; and that

light groweth brighter and brighter

until the perfect day.

"Wherefore, he is possessor of all

things; for all things are subject unto

him, both in heaven and on the earth,

the life and the light, the Spirit and
the power, sent forth by the will of

the Father through Jesus Christ, his

Son.

"But no man is possessor of all

things except he be purified and

cleansed from all sin.

"And if ye are purified and
cleansed from all sin, ye shall ask

whatsoever you will in the name of

Jesus and it shall be done." (D&C
50:21-24, 27-29.)

Spirit of revelation

A great Book of Mormon prophet.

Alma, after preaching a great sermon
on obedience under the influence of

the Holy Spirit, stated in part how he

received such knowledge and power.

"Behold, I say unto you they are made
known unto me by the Holy Spirit of

God. Behold, I have fasted and prayed

many days that I might know these

things of myself. And now I do know
of myself that they are true; for the

Lord God hath made them manifest

unto me by his Holy Spirit; and this

is the spirit of revelation which is in

me." (Al. 5:46.)

In condition to receive light

Sometimes members appear to

feel that fasting and prayer is all that

is necessary to receive the answers to
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their problems. Sometime ago a

young lady came into my office con-

cerned because she had fasted and
prayed for two days to know if a cer-

tain young man should marry her,

and she felt that she had received an
answer in the affirmative. Shortly

thereafter, the young man became en-

gaged to another girl. Her question to

me was, "How can this be, since I

received an answer that he should

marry me?"
Upon further interview it became

apparent that there were a number of

commandments of which she was
certainly aware but was not keeping.

It takes more than fasting and prayer.

We must begin again; we must repent

—confess and forsake our sins. We
must study the scriptures, yea, search

the scriptures; we must keep the com-
mandments of God, and keep them
precisely. For the commandments are

calculated to get us in condition so

that we can receive light and truth,

even intelligence, which is communi-
cation from God, our Father, which
we so desperately need and which is

the only thing of real worth we can

take with us when we go.

Heed to words of the Lord

May I bear witness to you, my
brethren and sisters, that what you
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have heard from this place in this

conference is the mind of the Lord,

the will of the Lord, and the word of

the Lord for the salvation of his saints

at this particular juncture in time, for

he lives and speaks to his servants

today. We must give heed to the word
of the Lord; therefore, it is tremen-

dously important that we give heed

to these words, and work out our sal-

vation with fear and trembling before

him, as we precisely keep these com-
mandments. May we do so, and may
it be said of us when we depart that

"he took with him a clean, free, en-

lightened and happy spirit, and a con-

science void of offense to his fellow-

men." That this may be our happy
state, I pray in the name of Jesus

Christ. Amen.

President N. Eldon Tanner

He to whom we have just listened

is Elder Hartman Rector, Jr. of the

First Council of Seventy.

Elder Loren C. Dunn of the First

Council of Seventy will now address

us. He will be followed by Elder

Theodore M. Burton, Assistant to

the Twelve.

Elder Loren C. Dunn
Of the First Council of the Seventy

Consider these words of the Savior as

he spoke to the woman of Samaria

at Jacob's well: "Whosoever drinketh

of this water shall thirst again:

"But whosoever drinketh of the

water that I shall give him shall never

thirst; but the water that 1 shall give

him shall be in him a well of water

springing up into everlasting life."

(John 4:13-14.)

Water to feed souls

What greater way to demonstrate
the saving, healing principles of the

gospel of Jesus Christ than to relate

them to life-sustaining water—water

that is essential for every human being

in order to live.

The Savior was telling the woman
that if she drank from her well she

would thirst again, but if she drank

from his well and partook of the prin-

ciples that he taught, she would never

thirst again, but her soul would be

nourished and she would have eternal

life.

We live in a complex and challeng-

ing world. Young and old seem to be


